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Meeting Minutes 

  

 

Date/Time: August 10, 2016 – 10:00 a.m. 

Place:  Massachusetts Gaming Commission  
 101 Federal Street, 12th Floor  
 Boston, Massachusetts 
  
Present:  Chairman Stephen P. Crosby  
 Commissioner Gayle Cameron  

Commissioner Lloyd Macdonald  
Commissioner Bruce Stebbins 
Commissioner Enrique Zuniga 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
Call to Order  
See transcript page 2 
  
10:00 a.m.     Chairman Crosby called to order the 197th Commission meeting.   
 
   
Approval of Minutes  
See transcript page 2 
  
10:00 a.m. Commissioner Macdonald moved for the approval of the July 21, 2016 Commission 

meeting minutes subject to any corrections, typographical errors, or other 
nonmaterial matters.  Motion seconded by Commissioner Zuniga.  Motion passed 
unanimously.      

 
Racing Division  
See transcript pages 3-118 
 
10:00 a.m.  Dr. Alexandra Lightbown, Director of Racing, introduced President William 

Lagorio and Attorney Robert Scarano representing the Massachusetts 
Thoroughbred Horsemen’s Association; Attorney Michael Morizio representing the 
Middleborough Agricultural Society; and Chris Carney.  They will be presenting on 
the Brockton Fairground’s request for Race Horse Development Funds.    

Time entries are linked to 
corresponding section in                  

Commission meeting video 

https://youtu.be/-XDP4d-PTZM
https://youtu.be/-XDP4d-PTZM?t=16
https://youtu.be/-XDP4d-PTZM?t=40


 
 Attorney Michael Morizio stated that George Carney was unable to attend due to a 

family medical matter.  He referenced a flowchart that was submitted to help 
explain the waterfall concept – that Race Horse Development Funds may be used to 
fund purses consistent with the purse agreements between the track and the  
Horsemen’s Association.  He stated that the Gaming Act gives the Commission 
broad powers to accomplish the purpose of the statute and supporting horseracing is 
one of those purposes.   

 
 Commissioner Cameron stated that she struggles with Attorney Morizio’s argument 

that the fund is for purses when he itemizes private track business expenses.   
Attorney Morizio stated that the horsemen will pay the itemized expenses, not the 
Commission.  Commissioner Cameron stated that she is not aware of any other race 
meet where the horsemen pick up all the expenses for a private racetrack.  Attorney 
Morizio stated that they are trying to restart an industry.  He also stated that once 
the horsemen are paid their winnings, it’s the end of the Commission’s jurisdiction.  
The horsemen then decide how to use the money for their benefit.   

 
10:11 a.m. William Lagorio stated that a large amount of the budget would go towards paying 

the operations of the track.  He stated that they are looking to bring racing back to 
Brockton and help the local people.  He stated that the horsemen will use some of 
the fund money to pay expenses because that is what they need to do.  He stated it’s 
a rehabilitation project and they need the administrative money.   

 
10:14 a.m. General Counsel Catherine Blue noted the distinction under the statue between a 

horseman and a horseman’s organization.  She also pointed out the two different 
statutes – 128 A and C (the racing statute), and 23K Section 60 (the Race Horse  
Development Fund under the Gaming Act), and noted that there is a difference in 
how purse money is treated.  The Commissioners discussed the racing and gaming 
statutes and use of funds for administrative and horseracing operation expenses.     

 
10:29 a.m. Attorney Robert Scarano cited the Gaming Act and stated that the Commission has 

broad powers to address the economic intent of the statute, which is to get money to 
the horsemen.  He also stated that if a bifurcation of the budget is necessary, then 
the Commission should do a line item strike of items they find objectionable as a 
track capital expense.     

  
 Commissioner Stebbins raised the issue of simulcasting and a discussion followed.   
 
10:45 a.m. Chairman Crosby stated that he is leaning towards using some money to get some 

racing benefit this year.  He went through the expenses and stated that he would be 
inclined to want to do something if there is an oversight function and track safety 
standards are met.   

 
10:49 a.m. Commissioner Cameron stated that she struggles with track private costs coming 

out of the Race Horse Development Fund.  She stated that she is in favor of adding 
the $400,000 for training and stalling rent, as it is related to the horsemen.  She also 
noted that the track operator does not want to add simulcasting to their proposal.  
Mr. Lagorio stated that they may be open to simulcasting.   

 
10:55 a.m. Commissioner Stebbins stated that of all the expenses he reviewed, the one he could 

support is the $400,000 for training and stalling costs.   
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 Commissioner Zuniga stated that the $400,000 for training and stalling is the one 

category that the Commission could fund.   
 
10:57 a.m. Chairman Crosby raised the matter about estimated revenue generated from 

simulcasting and a discussion followed.   
 
11:04 a.m. Commissioner Macdonald moved that the Commission reject the proposal for an 

expenditure of $1,473,947.00 as advanced by the Massachusetts Horsemen’s 
Association and originally proposed by the Middleboro Agricultural Society for 
consideration at our meeting on July 21st.  Motion seconded by Commissioner 
Zuniga.  Motion passed unanimously.   

 
11:07 a.m. Mr. Lagoria stated that the horsemen need the Carney facility.  He also stated that 

the schedule is late but they will work to make it a safe venue.  He noted that they 
need more than $400,000 to go forward.  He stated that the money is an investment 
and it will contribute to the horsemen and the economy.   

 
 Chairman Crosby noted the concern about money going to a private entity.  He also  
 cited examples of money that is not going to the Carneys and would make it 

possible to have a meet.  Commissioner Zuniga stated that he worries about 
precedent.  Commissioner Cameron stated that part of her concern is a constantly 
changing application with no real commitment to running a meet.   

 
11:19 a.m. Chris Carney stated he is passionate about racing.  He also stated that they will put 

in simulcasting if the Commission wants it.  He noted that they have to get running 
by Labor Day.     

 
11:23 a.m. The Commission took a short recess.   
11:27 a.m. The meeting resumed.   
 
11:27 a.m. Commissioner Stebbins inquired about the costs and how the applicant arrived at 

the numbers.  Attorney Morizio stated that the philosophy they followed was to 
cover expenses, not to make money.  He stated that they used historical data and 
relied on others to provide information.  He noted that they may have expenses that 
were not outlined.  He stated that this is not something to benefit the Carney 
Family, they are working with the horsemen to bring back racing.     

 
11:35 a.m. Commissioner Cameron inquired about how long it would take a horse to be trained 

to be fit for racing.  Dr. Lightbown responded that it would take six weeks to two 
months for training.   

 
11:36 a.m. Commissioner Macdonald stated that he could not be more sympathetic to the 

prospect of a vibrant horseracing industry in Massachusetts.  However, he stated 
that he interprets the Race Horse Development Fund as not authorizing what has 
been proposed.   

 
11:39 a.m. Attorney Scarano stated that the Commission could take a literal view of the race 

horse development statute but, given the Commissions regulatory discretion, they 
could fashion a remedy that meets the legislative mandate to get money to the 
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horsemen.  He also noted that Suffolk is spending $95,000 a day to run a meet and 
they are spending considerable less.      

 
11:42 a.m. Commissioner Cameron stated that they did their homework and reached out to the 

RCI [Association of Racing Commissioners International].  She stated that there is 
no precedent to use a fund to cover all track operations.  She stated that we have a 
responsibility to use taxpayer money wisely.   

 
11:43 a.m. Mr. Lagoria stated that this is about the creation of jobs.  The Race Horse 

Development Fund will put people back to work.  He also stated that it will save an 
industry and put money into the local economy.    

 
11:52 a.m. Commissioner Cameron moved that the Commission approve the original request 

[of the Middleboro Agricultural Society] for purse money which is $2.5 million, 
plus the original request for the Horsemen’s Association which is $262,000, in 
addition to $400,000 from the enumerated list which is directly related to the 
horsemen that is training and stalling rent for 16 weeks.  Motion seconded by 
Commissioner Stebbins.  Motion passed unanimously.   

 
11:54 a.m. Request for approval of racing officials at Brockton Fairgrounds is not acted upon.   
 
 Dr. Alexandra Lightbown presented on the request from Suffolk Downs for 

approval of additional key operating personnel and racing officials.   
 
11:55 a.m. Commissioner Cameron moved that the Commission approve Suffolk Downs’ 

request for additional key operating personnel and racing officials as laid out in the 
memorandum.  Motion seconded by Commissioner Macdonald.  Motion passed 
unanimously.   

 
11:56 a.m. Douglas O’Donnell, Senior Financial Analyst, presented on Suffolk Downs’ request 

for approval to contract with NYRA Bets  - an advanced deposit wagering provider.   
 
12:01 p.m. Commissioner Stebbins moved that the Commission approve Sterling Suffolk 

Racecourse LLC request to utilize NYRA Bets as a provider of advanced deposit 
wagering services on behalf of Suffolk Downs.  Motion seconded by Commissioner 
Cameron.  Motion passed unanimously.   

 
Administrative Update 
See transcript page 118 
 
12:01 p.m. Chairman Crosby noted that there will not be an administrative update as the 

Director is not present. 
 
Commissioner’s Update  
See transcript pages 118-124 
 
12:02 p.m. Commissioner Cameron thanked General Counsel Blue and Racing Director 

Lightbown for their work and meetings to try and assist the [Brockton] applicant.  
She noted that they went above and beyond their job responsibilities.  
Commissioner Stebbins concurred.  He also inquired about what will happen next 
year and the need for the parties to have a plan.     
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 Commissioner Zuniga spoke about the racing applications that are due on October 

1st   and the benefit for everyone to keep to the statutory deadlines.  Racing Director 
Lightbown stated that they were initially looking for a limited scope of information 
from the applicant and it evolved into a completely different application.     

 
 Commissioner Macdonald expressed his gratitude to General Counsel Blue and 

Racing Director Lightbown for their work on this issue.   
 
Other Business Not Reasonably Anticipated 
See transcript page 124 
 
12:07 a.m. Having no further business, a motion to adjourn was made by Commissioner 

Cameron.  Motion seconded by Commissioner Zuniga.  Motion passed 
unanimously.   

  
 

List of Documents and Other Items Used 
 
 
1.  Massachusetts Gaming Commission, Notice of Meeting and Agenda dated August 10, 2016 
2.  Massachusetts Gaming Commission, Draft Meeting Minutes dated July 21, 2016 
3.  Letter from the Middleboro Agricultural Society to the Massachusetts Gaming Commission, 
       Dated August 8, 2016 regarding MassTHA submission and supplemental application, with 
       attachments 
4.  Horse Racing Public Comments, letters and emails with various dates  
5.  Massachusetts Gaming Commission, Memorandum dated August 8, 2016 regarding Suffolk 
       Downs Key Operating Personnel and Racing Officials, with attachments 
6.  Massachusetts Gaming Commission, Memorandum dated August 8, 2016 regarding Suffolk 
       Downs Request for NYRA Bets - ADW Approval, with attachments 

 
       

     /s/ Catherine Blue  
     Catherine Blue, Assistant Secretary 
 
 

https://youtu.be/-XDP4d-PTZM?t=7552
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TO: Steve Crosby, Chairman 
Gayle Cameron, Commissioner 
Lloyd Macdonald, Commissioner 
Bruce Stebbins, Commissioner 
Enrique Zuniga, Commissioner 

 

FROM: Alexandra Lightbown, Director of Racing  

CC: Edward Bedrosian, Executive Director 
Catherine Blue, General Counsel 

 

DATE: September 6, 2016  

RE: Massachusetts Thoroughbred Breeders Association Request to Race at Finger 
Lakes, Laurel and Delaware 

 
Dear Commissioners: 
 
George Brown, Chairman of the Massachusetts Thoroughbred Breeders Association has 
submitted a request for approval to run 5 (five) restricted Massbred races and the 2 year 
old Norman Hall Stakes race at Finger Lakes Racecourse in New York.  There is also a 
possibility of running a turf race at either Delaware Park or Laurel in Maryland.   Last year, 
Massachusetts General Law Chapter 128 (the Agricultural Law) was changed to allow 
Massbred races to be run outside of Massachusetts.   The Massachusetts Gaming 
Commission approved these races at their August 20, 2015 meeting, and also some spring 
2016 races at Finger Lakes earlier this year. 
 
Recommendation: That the Commission approves the request of the Massachusetts 

Thoroughbred Breeders Association to run five restricted Massbred races and the 2 year 

old Norman Hall Stakes at Finger Lakes Racecourse this fall, and approve the request to 

run a turf race at either Delaware Park or Laurel Park. 

 

 

 



 

MASSACHUSETTS THOROUGHBRED BREEDERS ASSOCIATION 

121 Pine Street, Rehoboth, MA 02769 

508-252-3690 voice & fax, www.massbredds.com 

 

Massachusetts Gaming commission 

September 6, 2016 

Dear Dr. Lightbown, 

I am requesting the approval of the Massachusetts Gaming Commission to run 5 (five) restricted 

Massbred races and the 2 year old Norman Hall Stakes race an Finger Lakes Racecourse in New York. We 

have the available funds after running the 9 stakes races at Suffolk Downs.  There is a possibility of 

running a turf race at either Delaware or Laurel but this has not been finalized.    The races may be run 

outside the state but most of the owners and breeders are residents of Massachusetts and this 

opportunity to earn purse money and awards greatly helps the owners and breeders.   Massbreds have 

become a valuable commodity since this new program has evolved.  Massbreds have been selling and 

are being claimed like never before.  I hope that the impetus of this past year does not dwindle.  That is 

why we are trying to keep the program going as before.  

Sincerely, 

 

George F. Brown 

Chairman, Massachusetts Thoroughbred Breeders Association 

 

http://www.massbredds.com/






























































































































 
 

 
 

 

TO: Steve Crosby, Chairman 
Gayle Cameron, Commissioner 
Lloyd Macdonald, Commissioner 
Bruce Stebbins, Commissioner 
Enrique Zuniga, Commissioner 

 

FROM: Alexandra Lightbown, Director of Racing  

CC: Edward Bedrosian, Executive Director 
Catherine Blue, General Counsel 

 

DATE: September 6, 2016  

RE: Additional Plainridge Racing Officials 

 
Dear Commissioners: 
 
Plainridge Park Casino Director of Racing Steve O’Toole has submitted a request for the 
approval of Drs. Clifford Morcum and Jesse Sugrue as fill in Association veterinarians when 
Dr. Murdock is not available. Using the delegation by the Massachusetts Gaming 
Commission to the Director of Racing for this situation due to its time-sensitive nature, I 
approved them until the next Commission meeting, at which time it is placed on the agenda 
for the Commissioners to vote on the request. 
 
Recommendation: That the Commission approve the request of Steve O’Toole to approve 

Drs. Clifford Morcum and Jesse Sugrue as fill in Association veterinarians.   
  



 
 

 
 

 





 
 

 
 

 

TO: Steve Crosby, Chairman 
Gayle Cameron, Commissioner 
Lloyd Macdonald, Commissioner 
Bruce Stebbins, Commissioner 
Enrique Zuniga, Commissioner 

 

FROM: Alexandra Lightbown, Director of Racing  

CC: Edward Bedrosian, Executive Director 
Catherine Blue, General Counsel 

 

DATE: September 6, 2016  

RE: Additional Suffolk Downs Racing Official 

 
Dear Commissioners: 
 
Suffolk Downs’ Chief Operating Official Chip Tuttle has submitted a request for approval of 
William Lavergne as an outrider.  Using the delegation by the Massachusetts Gaming 
Commission to the Director of Racing for this situation due to its time-sensitive nature, I 
approved him until the next Commission meeting, at which time it is placed on the agenda 
for the Commissioners to vote on the request. 
 
Recommendation: That the Commission approve the request of Chip Tuttle to approve 

William Lavergne as an outrider. 
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Amended Small Business Impact Statement 

 
 
 The Massachusetts Gaming Commission (“Commission”) hereby files this amended 
small business impact statement in accordance with G.L. c.30A, §5 relative to the proposed 
amendments in 205 CMR 138.00: Uniform Standards of Accounting Procedures and Internal 
Controls; for which a public hearing was held on August 25, 2016.  These amendments were 
developed as part of the process of promulgating regulations governing the operation of gaming 
establishments in the Commonwealth. These amendments create a requirement for gaming 
licensees to use reasonable measures to inhibit patrons from using credit to obtain cash for use at 
a gaming establishment. Three such measures are explicitly required by the amendments. 
Additionally, these amendments clarify the language of the regulation to address the uncertainty 
as to the meaning of “cash advance.”  
 

These amendments will apply exclusively to gaming licensees and patrons.  Accordingly, 
the amendments are unlikely to have any effect on small businesses. These regulations are 
largely governed by G.L. c. 23K §§ 4(28), 5, 25(d), and 27.  In accordance with G.L. c.30A, §5, 
the Commission offers the following responses on whether any of the following methods of 
reducing the impact of the proposed regulation on small businesses would hinder achievement of 
the purpose of the proposed regulation: 
 

1. Establishing less stringent compliance or reporting requirements for small businesses: 
 

  As a general matter, no small businesses will be impacted by these regulations.     
  Accordingly, there are no less stringent compliance or reporting requirements for  
  small businesses.    

 
2. Establishing less stringent schedules or deadlines for compliance or reporting 

requirements for small businesses: 
 
  There are no schedules or deadlines for compliance or reporting requirements for  
  small businesses created by these regulations.          
  

3. Consolidating or simplifying compliance or reporting requirements for small 
businesses: 

 
  There are no compliance or reporting requirements for small businesses.   
 
 
 



 
 

 
 

4. Establishing performance standards for small businesses to replace design or 
operational standards required in the proposed regulation: 

 
  There are no performance standards for small businesses to replace design or  
  operational standards required in the proposed regulations.  As a general matter, it 
  is necessary for gaming licensees to ensure that patrons do not use credit at  
  gaming establishments.  There are certain technological limitations on ATMs and  
  credit cards which make it impossible to create a design standard to effectuate the  
  same purpose.     
 

5. An analysis of whether the proposed regulation is likely to deter or encourage the 
formation of new businesses in the Commonwealth: 
 
 These regulations apply exclusively to gaming licensees and patrons and 
 therefore are not likely to deter or encourage the formation of new businesses in 
 the Commonwealth.   
 

6. Minimizing adverse impact on small businesses by using alternative regulatory 
methods: 

 
  These regulations do not create any adverse impact on small businesses.   

 
 

 
      Massachusetts Gaming Commission 
      By:  
 
 
      _____________________________ 
      Cecelia M. Porché 
      Paralegal 
      Legal Division  
 
 
Dated:____________________________ 
 

 



205 CMR:  MASSACHUSETTS GAMING COMMISSION 
205 CMR 138.00: UNIFORM STANDARDS OF ACCOUNTING PROCEDURES AND 

INTERNAL CONTROLS 
 

138.40: Procedure for Acceptance of Checks. Cash Equivalents. Wire Transfers, and 
Credit/Debit Cards: Issuance of Counter Checks 
A system of internal controls submitted by a gaming licensee in accordance with 205 CMR 
138.02 shall include policies and procedures relative to the acceptance of checks and cash 
equivalents presented by patrons, and the issuance of counter checks to patrons for gaming 
purposes. These policies and procedures shall include, but not be limited to: 
 
*** 
 
(8) Procedures to ensure that any credit card or automated teller machine operating in the gaming 
establishment does not allow a patron to obtain cash from a government-issued electronic 
benefits transfer card or to process a credit card cash advance transaction and that it is otherwise 
in conformance with 205 CMR 138.47; 
(9) Procedures to ensure that debit card cash transactions are not permitted to be initiated within 
15 feet of the gaming area; 
(10) Procedures to ensure that no gaming chips, plaques, tokens, and other forms of gaming 
value may be purchased with a credit card. Provided, patrons may be permitted to pay gaming 
tournament entry fees with a credit card; and 
 
*** 
____________________________________________________ 
 
138.47: Automated Teller Machines (ATM) 
(1) Use and operation of an Automated Teller Machine (ATM) or electronic branch, as defined 
by M.G.L. c. 167B, § 1, within a gaming establishment is governed by M.G.L. c. 167B and 209 
CMR: Division of Banks and Loan Agencies. 
(2) No ATM or electronic branch, as defined by M.G.L. c. 167B, § 1, shall be located closer than 
15 feet from the gaming area in a gaming establishment. 
(3) No ATM or electronic branch shall initiate or process a cash advance transaction on 
a credit card. A system of internal controls submitted by a gaming licensee in accordance with 
205 CMR 138.02 shall include procedures that identify reasonable measures to be implemented 
that are tailored to inhibit the initiation and processing of any transaction allowing for the use of 
a card or card equivalent issued by a financial institution to obtain cash from a line of credit (e.g., 
credit card cash advance) in the gaming establishment by either an ATM or any other means.  
Such reasonable measures shall include, but not be limited to: 



a) The conspicuous placement of signage on an ATM indicating that use of credit cards is 
prohibited; 

b) Ensuring that an ATM does not offer to a user any transaction option that is designed to 
enable the patron to obtain cash from a line of credit (i.e.- no option to press a “credit 
card” or “cash advance” button); and  

c) Ensuring that no transaction in which a card or card equivalent issued by a financial 
institution is being used to obtain cash from a line of credit is, in whole or part, initiated 
or processed at the cage or elsewhere in the gaming establishment, by any employee or 
anyone else.   

  
(4) No data relative to an individual patron that is collected by an ATM or electronic branch may 
be sold, transmitted, or otherwise used for marketing purposes by a gaming licensee or provider 
of such device. 
 













From: Burt Peretsky [mailto:peretsky@verizon.net]  
Sent: Thursday, June 30, 2016 3:19 PM 
To: MGCcomments (MGC) 
Subject: cash advance regulation comment 
 
Massachusetts Gaming Commission 
  
Commissioners: 
  
I object to the following section of the draft regulation amendments as listed in your recent 
Request for Public Comment: 
  
138.47: Automated Teller Machines (ATM) 
  
(3) No ATM or electronic branch shall initiate or process a cash advance transaction on a credit 
card. A system of internal controls submitted by a gaming licensee in accordance with 205 CMR 
138.02 shall include procedures that identify reasonable measures to be implemented that are 
tailored to inhibit the initiation and processing of any transaction allowing for the use of a card 
or card equivalent issued by a financial institution to obtain cash from a line of credit (e.g., 
credit card cash advance) in the gaming establishment by either an ATM or any other means. 
Such reasonable measures shall include, but not be limited to: 
a) The conspicuous placement of signage on an ATM indicating that use of credit cards is 
prohibited; 
b) Ensuring that an ATM does not offer to a user any transaction option that is designed to 
enable the patron to obtain cash from a line of credit (i.e.- no option to press a “credit card” or 
“cash advance” button); and 
c) Ensuring that no transaction in which a card or card equivalent issued by a financial 
institution is being used to obtain cash from a line of credit is, in whole or part, initiated or 
processed at the cage or elsewhere in the gaming establishment, by any employee or anyone 
else. 
  
These measures seem to be overly protective of the adults who wish to engage in gaming at 
Massachusetts casinos and slot parlors. Further, they would help to drive business away to 
other states where such restrictions are not imposed upon customers.  Lastly, Massachusetts 
has initiated effective “Game Sense” and other protective measures for those willing to limit 
their spending at our casinos or obtain gambling assistance.  Those latter measures should 
suffice; we don’t need additional restrictions on customers that could drive them away to the 
growing number of casinos a short distance away in other states. 
  
I can understand the MGC’s good-faith efforts in protecting the public vis-à-vis casino gaming, 
but a balance needs to be struck between protection of those who wish to partake in gaming 
activities and the economic interests of our Commonwealth, a state that has brought casinos 
into it primarily as an economic development engine.  Let’s not hamstring those companies and 

mailto:peretsky@verizon.net


tribal communities that have invested or will invest hundreds of millions of dollars and deserve 
to be allowed a reasonable chance to earn a profit. 
  
Thank you in advance for your consideration of my comments. 
  

Burt Peretsky  <peretsky@verizon.net>    
Peretsky Strategy Communications: www.peretsky.com 
facebook.com/burt.peretsky                  @burt_peretsky   
---------------------------------------------------------------------- 
42 Waterfall Drive, Suite L, Canton, MA 02021 
T: 781-828-4714. C: 781-696-5579.   
---------------------------------------------------------------------- 
Executive Director and Board Member, Massachusetts Broadcasters Hall of Fame     www.massbroadcastersHOF.org 
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